
 

1 Lloyd Avenue ~ Florham Park, New Jersey 07932 
                  OFFICE HOURS  

The office is open Monday-Thursday from 8:30 to 2:30 p.m. 

Rev. Thomas Rekiel, Administrator 
Rev. Krzysztof Liwarski, Parochial Vicar 
Rev. Frederick Walters, Pastor Emeritus   
Deacon Peter M. Fiore 
Deacon William Ward, Retired 
Virginia Akhoury, Pastoral Minister 
Dawn Sacco Paskalides,  
              Holy Family School Principal 
School Secretary, Toni Fiore 
School Bookkeeper Tammy Zebick 
Director of Religious Education, Anne Giedlinski 
Director of Music Ministry, Randy Hertzog 
Parish Bookkeeper, Robyn Morris 
Parish Secretary, Celeste Walsh 

RECTORY 
rectory@holyfamilyfp.org 

Phone 973-377-1817 
Fax 973-377-6350 

www.holyfamilyfp.org 

HOLY FAMILY 
YOUTH MINISTER 
rectory@holyfp.org 

SCHOOL 
973-377-4181 

Www.holy-family-school.org 

RELIGIOUS 
EDUCATION 

973-377-3101  
hfreducation@gmail.com 

    MAINTENANCE COUNCIL 
Ralph Aurilia  - 973-951-6508    
Gene Miranda - 973-583-2469 
Roger Siara -     973-822-1661 

        FINANCE COUNCIL 
Ralph Aurilia    973-951-6508     
Bob Cottam      973-887-1232 
*Anne Feith      973-966-1314     
Peter Fiore        917-880-9601 
Gene Miranda   973-583-2469     
Roger Siara        973-822-1661 
*Michael Prokop973-301-0678     
Bob Scirocco      973-377-1387 
Fred Summa       973-822-3362 

 *Parish Trustee 

  THIRTY FIRST SUNDAY IN ORDINARY TIME-OCTOBER 30,  2016 

Sunday Mass Schedule 
Saturday 5:30 pm  

Sunday 7:30, 9:00, 10:30 am,  
12:00, 7:30 pm 

 
Daily Mass Schedule 

Monday-Saturday, 8:15 am 
  

Holy Day Schedule 
Vigil Mass, 7:00 pm 

7:30, 9:00 am, 12:10, 7:00 pm 

Mass Schedule 

   ALL SAINTS DAY-NOVEMBER 1 
HOLYDAY OF OBLIGATION 

       MASS SCHEDULE 
October 31st  Vigil Mass: 7:30 PM,  

November 1st: 7:30, 9:00 AM,  
12:10 & 7:30 PM 

 
Those from our Parish who died from 
November 1, 2015-October 31, 2016 
will be remembered in a special way at 
the 7:30 PM mass on November 1st. 

 
    ALL SOULS DAY NOVEMBER 2 
               MASS  SCHEDULE 

8:15 AM & 12:10 PM 
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MONDAY, October 31, 2016 Weekday  
8:15     - Jeanne Grivalsky 
7:30PM–Vigil Mass 
                        
TUESDAY, November 1, 2016 All Saints Day  
7:30   - Special Intention 
9:00   - Dr. Arthur Hoagland 
12:10 - Philomine Caivano, 5th Anniversary 
           - Michael A. Stoia 
7:30PM 
 
WEDNESDAY, November 2, 2016  All Souls Day 
8:15  - John Day 
12:10       
          
THURSDAY, November 3, 2016 Weekday 
8:15 - All Souls    
      
FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 4, 2016 St. Charles Borromeo 
8:15- All Souls   Bishop  
        
Saturday, November 5,  2016 Weekday 
8:15 -  All Souls           
5:30 - All Souls               
  
SUNDAY, November 6, 2016 Thirty Second Sunday  
7:30    - All Souls  in Ordinary Time 
9:00    - All Souls 
10:30  -All Souls 
12:00 - All Souls 
7:30    - All Souls 
 
     The Divine Mercy Candle will Burn in Memory of 
                        Maria Teresa Buendia. 

PRAY FOR THE SICK 
Please pray for our parishioners, relatives and friends who are 
ill: Alison Walters Soderburg, Brian Connolly, Fr. Fred,  Alyssa 
Blatt, Peggy Schneyer, John Mahoney, Kate Monteforte, John 
Schneyer, Stephen Matuszek, Bernie Dorn, III, Carol Padden, 
Ramona Baumgaertner, Theresa Veverka,  Steven Reich, John 
Veverka, Dave Kreutzer, Mary Ann Senko, Fr. William 
Santeliz, Curt Price, Ted Gleichmann, Bedley Byers. 

                      PLEASE REMEMBER IN PRAYER  
                      those serving in the armed forces:  
 
                       Major Timothy Renahan USA 
                       Sgt. Jared K. Nucci, USA 
                       Matthew Manzione, USA  
         AS1 Brian Schramm, USN 
         HT2 Thomas Dwyer ESWS, USN     
         Master Sgt. Jennifer Sweetin USAF 
         PFC Patrick Montuore USMC  
         Lt. Stephen Scirocco USMC 

SACRAMENT OF BAPTISM - First, second, third and fourth 
Sundays of each month at 1:30pm. Baptism preparation for 
parents first Tuesday of the month.  Phone rectory for details 
and information. 
SACRAMENT OF RECONCILIATION - Saturdays, 4:30 to 
5:15pm. 
HOLY FAMILY SCHOOL - An environment for growth in 
faith, values and knowledge. Tiny Tots (2 1/2 yrs. old)  through 
8th grade. For further information, please call the school office,  
973-377-4181. 
RELIGIOUS EDUCATION - A program of religious 
instruction for grades 1  through 8. Confirmation preparation for 
high school students. For further information, call the Religious 
Education Office, 973-377-3101. 
SOCIAL MINISTRIES  
Ministry to the Homebound:  Mary Scirocco,973-377-1387 
Ministry to the Hungry: Anne Platoff, 973-822-0430 
                                      Sharon Carr, 973-568-5932 
KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS - Dr. McDowell Council - For 
information, call Charlie Pane 862-368-8585.  For Hall rentals, 
call Ralph Aurilia at 973-301-0297. 
PRO-LIFE MINISTRY - Frank and Barbara Tinari, 973-822-
0084. Important Contact Information: New Jersey Right to Life 
(njrtl.org) 732-562-0562. 
CENTERING PRAYER meets at 7:30 p.m. in the O’Connell 
Room (convent) on Monday nights.    
ROSARY is prayed each day at 7:50 a.m. (before the 8:15 Mass). 
MIRACULOUS MEDAL NOVENA is prayed on Mondays after the 
8:15 a.m. Mass.   
EUCHARISTIC ADORATION The Blessed Sacrament will be 
exposed for veneration on the First Friday, after the 8:15 mass 
until 10:00 a.m., and every Thursday after the 8:15 mass.   

  MASS INTENTIONS 

TITHING Last weeks collection was $8,171.00, 
(last year was $9,568.00). 
Thank you for your continued generosity. 

PLEASE PRAY FOR THE DECEASED  
William T. Leuzarder, 

Georgia Annos, (mother of Dr. Thomas Annos). 

WE WELCOME INTO OUR COMMUNITY: 
        Joseph Michael Bialko, 
         Son of Michael and Alyssa Bialko; 
              Caroline Margaret Palombba, 

                            Daughter of Stephen and Cara Palombba. 

2016 Bishop’s Annual Appeal  
Be Rich in Good Works  It is important that when you give to 
any charitable organization, you are confident that the funds are 
used wisely.  Be assured that your gift to the Bishop's Annual 
Appeal supports four causes: our Catholic Charities agencies, 
seminarian education, our inner-city area elementary schools and 
our priests’ retirement residence.  In addition, 50% of all funds 
received over a parish’s goal are returned to the parish directly 
for their own pastoral needs.  Please know that Appeal funds are 
used for no other purpose and serve only thos who live in Mor-
ris, Passaic and Sussex counties.  For your convenience, you can 
make an online gift or pledge at www.2016appeal.org 
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Thank you for your support of the Food Pantry.  
With Thanksgiving approaching, we have a re-
quest.  For those of you thinking of donating a tur-
key or a ham, we would prefer the ham.  We have 

limited freezer space to store turkeys and ham can be stored in 
the refrigerator.  Remember we cannot accept expired items.  
Sharon Carr @973-568-5932, Anne Platoff @ 973-822- 0430. 

              
 
 
October 29/30 Pro Life Baby Shower 
October 31    Centering Prayer Group 7:30pm Convent 
 
 
 
November 1 All Saints Day (Holy Day of Obligation) 
  Prayer Shawl Ministry 
November 2 All Souls Day 
November 3 Bible Study 9:30am Church Hall 
November 4 HFS Tricky Tray 
November 6 Coffee & Cake Sunday 
November 7 Centering Prayer Group 7:30pm Convent 
November 8 Prayer Shawl Ministry 
November 9 Bible Study 7:30pm Church Hall 
November 10 Bible Study 9:30am Church Hall 
November 12 Parish Dinner 
November 14 Centering Prayer Group 7:30pm Convent 
November 15 Prayer Shawl Ministry 
November 17    Bible Studay 9:30am Church Hall 
November 18/19 Men’s Cornerstone 
November 21 Centering Prayer Group 7:30pm Convent 
November 22 Prayer Shawl Ministry 
November 24 Thanksgiving 
November 28 Centering Prayer Group 7:30pm Convent 
November 29 Prayer Shawl Ministry 
November 30 Liturgy Talk 7:00pm Church Hall 

Bible 101 Thursdays  at 9:30am 
We have just completed St. Paul’s First Letter to the Thessaloni-
ans and will begin Paul’s Letter to the Galatians on November 
3rd.  We have had more than 16 Holy Family parishioners partici-
pating and more than 20 visitors and guests.  Bible 101 is facilitat-
ed by Dennis Corcoran and is a beginner’s study that focuses on 
the application of God’s Word to our everyday life as Christians.  
Dennis has his master’s degree in church leadership from Boston 
College and has successfully brought this study to parishes in 
Bergen and Morris Counties.  Each session acts on its own so feel 
free to join us any Thursday morning that works for you.  We 
meet in the Church Hall from 9:30-11:00 am.  We begin with cof-
fee and refreshments from 9:30-9:45 am.  There is never a quiz 
and questions are always welcome. Come and see!   
For more information feel free to call Dennis at 908.693.5918. 

SAVE THE DATE-November 18-19 The Men’s Cornerstone 
Experience is coming to Holy Family Church!  Watch the bulle-
tin for details. 

HOLY FAMILY ROSARY SOCIETY CRAFT FAIR will 
be held on  December 3rd.  To reserve a table please call Joelyn 
Hoferer at 973-377-3898. 

HOLY FAMILY PARISH DINNER  
NOVEMBER 12TH,  AT 6:30 PM 

 
This is a wonderful opportunity for 

adults and children to share together an 
evening of fun, fellowship and great 

food! 
 

Our menu will include:  
Turkey, Roast Beef&Gravy 

Mashed Potatoes, Sweet Potatoes 
Dessert 
BYOB 

 
 

Adults: $25.00 
Children (under 12 years) $10.00 

Name of guest (s) 
1…………………………………….. 
2…………………………………….. 
3…………………………………….. 
4…………………………………….. 

 
Please fill out and return to the  

rectory with payment  
(check payable to Holy Family)  

no later than Monday, November 7.   
We will be taking 80 reservations. 

 
MASS BOOK IS OPEN FOR JANUARY-JUNE 2017. 
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" The Knights of Columbus invite everyone to join 
them at the United States Military Academy at West 
Point for the ARMY vs. AIR FORCE football game 
on Saturday, November 5th. Tickets are $50.00 each 

(transportation not included). Children under 3 years of age are 
admitted free. The tickets entitle you to the game, and to our 
tailgate beforehand which will begin by 8:30 - 9:00 a.m. Game 
time is 12:00 noon.  To obtain tickets or for more infor-
mation please contact Sergio Bordenabe at bor-
denabe@yahoo.com  

  HOLY FAMILY SCHOOL NEWS   
FAITH, FAMILY, ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE! 

The annual Baby Shower for the benefit of 
Good Counsel Homes will take place in the 
Church Hall this weekend.  We will be support-
ing the mothers-to-be who have chosen to give 

birth rather than abort their babies and are receiving emotional 
and educational support from this wonderful organization.  
Please keep these young women in mind as you shop so we can 
provide them with the necessities to care for their babies.  New 
unwrapped items only will be accepted for the shower.  Cloth-
ing (NB to 18 months), crib sheets, blankets and disposable 
diapers make wonderful gifts.  Checks made out to Good Coun-
sel Inc. would also be appreciated.  Please bring all items down 
to the Church Hall after all the Masses.  
  Upcoming Event:         
If you can spare an hour or two each week, why not participate 
in the current 40 Days for Life campaign?  This nationwide 
month-long effort ends on November 5.  Participants pray and 
hold signs on the sidewalk outside the Planned Parenthood fa-
cility on Speedwell Avenue in Morristown.  This is a great way 
to “put your faith into action” even if for only an hour or two 
each week.  Contact Frank and Barbara Tinari, 973-822-0084, 
for details.  

         11-Day Faith Vacation CRUISE  
from  

Stockholm, Sweden to St. Petersburg,  
Russia including Finland,  

                 Estonia and Latvia 
July 7-17, 2017  

                       Hosted by Msgr. Ray Kupke  
              $3,598 per person from Newark 
                             (price includes fuel surcharge)  

               Deposits received by October 30th  
                will receive a $100 discount.    

 
Brochures are available at Holy Family Rectory  

        Information meeting, Sunday, October 30th at 2:00 p.m.  
                            Holy Family Church Hall 

Tricky Tray 
Our Tricky Tray will be here before you know it on Friday, No-
vember 4th!  New to the Tricky Tray this year is Designer Bag 
Bingo.  In addition, there will be a raffle for a Louis Vuitton 
Neverfull GM and a MacBook Air, which you can win, even if 
you can’t join us!  Table reservation forms, food order forms, and 
prepaid ticket packages are now available.  Please pick up your 
packet on the table by the doors before you leave church to-
day, as all reservations are due by this coming Friday, Octo-
ber 21st!  We can’t wait to see everyone and have fun! 
Christmas Wreath 
Don’t you just love Christmas with the beautiful decorations at 
home, church, and everywhere else?  We will be having a Christ-
mas wreath and plant sale.  There’s nothing like a Christmas 
wreath on the front door or poinsettia plants to brighten a room.  
Also available will be small baskets and mini trees – perfect and 
convenient for decorating!   You can pick up your forms on the 
table by the front doors before leaving church.  Orders need to be 
submitted by Friday, October 28th.  Your items will be deliv-
ered the first week of December. 
Open House 
Come and explore other avenues for your children regarding their 
educational opportunities!  If you’re looking for an individual-
ized approach to education in a warm family environment, Holy 
Family School may be just the place for your child.  Every child 
is unique and offers special talents and our teachers bring out the 
best in each and every child.  Also, our school has incorporated 
many exciting changes, so come by and learn more about it 
through a school tour.  Our open house will take place on 
Wednesday, November 16th from 9:00 am to 11:00 am and 
again in the evening from 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm.  In addition to 
the tour, our principal and our teachers will be available in each 
class room to speak to you in more depth and answer your ques-
tions. 
Mega Raffle 
Be on the lookout for our Mega Raffle tickets and enter in your 
name to win the jackpot!  The cost for each ticket is $100.00 and 
the first drawing will be on Friday, January 13, 2017.  More 
information will be coming soon. 
Spirit Wear 
Come and join the spirit and fun by wearing your Holy Family 
spirit wear!  We have a new line of clothes which will be availa-
ble to order soon! 
Gift Cards 
Come and order your gift cards before it’s too late!  Beginning 
January 1, 2017, we will no longer be offering the program.  
Stock up now and let us know which ones to order.   
 
You can reach us via e-mail at the following e-mail address:  
hsa@holy-family-school.org 

          HIGH SCHOOL OPEN HOUSES: 
 Academy of St. Elizabeth: November 10@7:00pm, for infor-
mation call 973-290-5225.  Oak Knoll: November 5, 9:30-
11:30am, for information  908-522-8109.  Seton Hall Prep: 
October 30, 12-3:00pm, for more information, 973-325-6640. 

COFFEE & CAKE SUNDAY 
Calling all Bakers!  On Sunday, November 6 we 
will be having our monthly Coffee & Cake gath-
ering after the 7:30, 9:00 & 10:30am masses.  If 

you would like to bake something please call the rectory or 
email rectory@holyfamilyfp.org 

FLORHAM PARK MEMORIAL FIRST AID SQUAD 
TREE OF LIGHTS Ceremony will take place on Sunday, 
November 6th at 4:00 PM.  Please see Flyers at the doors of the 
church.  Light refreshments will be served after ceremony. 
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       Holy Family 2nd Grade Family Project 
 

We are Mark, Kimberly and Max Rezzonico. We moved to Florham Park two years ago and have enjoyed the 
wonderful community here. While Mark is a lifelong NJ resident, Kimberly is from Texas and as a family we 
love to travel throughout the world. As we settle down roots, we look forward to becoming part of the Holy 
Family community. We are excited that Max will be receiving his First Holy Communion in the spring.  
  

Hi! We are the Mazzarella family - Danielle, Stephen, Chloe (7) and Stephen (4). We have lived in Florham 
Park for three years and we are involved in many of the school and town activities. Our family is very im-
portant to us and we are blessed to have most of our immediate family in Florham Park and Livingston. We 
cherish our Sunday night dinners where our whole family gets together and spends time with each other. Chloe 
is looking forward to making her First Holy Communion.  

 The Cannizzo’s are a family of laughs, smiles and tears. A family of five - Tom, Liliana, Danny (10), Tommy 
(7), and Analisa (5). Tom and Liliana met 11 years ago and moved to Florham Park and fully enjoy the town 
and community. We are active members on the Board of Education, PTA, sports, Cub Scouts and Girl Scouts. 
Our greatest family joy is spending time together ‘Down the Jersey shore, exit 63!’ The boys are learning to 
skateboard and surf. Our daughter loves swimming and gymnastics. Tommy will be receiving his First Holy 
Communion this spring. We are truly blessed as a family and happy to be part of a growing community.  

The Bagnara family currently has four members - Angelo, Rosamaria, Mario and Dante, and soon we will be 
welcoming our 5th member. Stay tuned… We’ve lived in Florham Park for 9 years and have been parishioners 
ever since at Holy Family. Our families are from Italy and we enjoy keeping the culture and traditions with our 
children. We share most of our culture and tradition through cooking and eating good food together. We also 
enjoy participating in Mass on Sundays. Our family loves to spend time together especially on the weekends 
traveling, playing, and just spending time together because we can all be home on the weekends. We are very 
excited and proud that our son Mario will be receiving his First Holy Communion this spring as well as wel-
coming our newest addition with the Sacrament of Baptism.  

The Herders - Chris, Marla, Sebastian and Skyler - come to church to celebrate God! We are new to Holy Fam-
ily Church and this area. We are looking forward to meeting people in the Church and having our two children 
make their First Holy Communion this spring.  

 

 Holy Family Pre-School meeting and praying in the church with Fr. Thomas. 
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  BIBLE STUDY 
 November - The Book Of Psalms 

The Hebrew Psalter numbers 150 songs. The corre-
sponding number in the Septuagint differs because of a dif-
ferent division of certain Psalms. Hence the numbering in 
the Greek Psalter (which was followed by the Latin Vulgate) 
is usually one digit behind the Hebrew. In the New Ameri-
can Bible the numbering of the verses follows the Hebrew 
numbering; many of the traditional English translations are 
often a verse number behind the Hebrew because they do 
not count the superscriptions as a verse. 

The superscriptions derive from pre-Christian Jew-
ish tradition, and they contain technical terms, many of them 
apparently liturgical, which are no longer known to us. Sev-
enty-three Psalms are attributed to David, but there is no 
sure way of dating any Psalm. Some are preexilic (before 
587), and others are postexilic (after 539), but not as late as 
the Maccabean period (ca. 165). The Psalms are the product 
of many individual collections (e.g., Songs of Ascents, Ps 
120–134), which were eventually combined into the present 
work in which one can detect five “books,” because of the 
doxologies which occur at 41:14; 72:18–19; 89:53; 106:48. 

Two important features of the Psalms deserve spe-
cial notice. First, the majority were composed originally 
precisely for liturgical worship. This is shown by the fre-
quent indication of liturgical leaders interacting with the 
community (e.g., Ps 118:1–4). Secondly, they follow certain 
distinct patterns or literary forms. Thus, the hymn is a song 
of praise, in which a community is urged joyfully to sing out 
the praise of God. Various reasons are given for this praise 
(often introduced by “for” or “because”): the divine work of 
creation and sustenance (Ps 135:1–12; 136). Some of the 
hymns have received a more specific classification, based on 
content. The “Songs of Zion” are so called because they 
exalt Zion, the city in which God dwells among the people 
(Ps 47; 96–99). Characteristic of the songs of praise is the 
joyful summons to get involved in the activity; Ps 104 is an 
exception to this, although it remains universal in its thrust. 

Another type of Psalm is similar to the hymn: the 
thanksgiving Psalm. This too is a song of praise acknowl-
edging the Lord as the rescuer of the psalmist from a desper-
ate situation. Very often the psalmist will give a flashback, 
recounting the past distress, and the plea that was uttered (Ps 
30; 116). The setting for such prayers seems to have been 
the offering of a todah (a “praise” sacrifice) with friends in 
the Temple. 

 There are more Psalms of lament than of any other type. 
They may be individual (e.g., Ps 3–7; 22) or communal (e.g., Ps 
44). Although they usually begin with a cry for help, they develop 
in various ways. The description of the distress is couched in the 
broad imagery typical of the Bible (one is in Sheol, the Pit, or is 
afflicted by enemies or wild beasts, etc.)—in such a way that one 
cannot pinpoint the exact nature of the psalmist’s plight. However, 
Ps 51 (cf. also Ps 130) seems to refer clearly to deliverance from 
sin. Several laments end on a note of certainty that the Lord has 
heard the prayer (cf. Ps 7, but contrast Ps 88), and the Psalter has 
been characterized as a movement from lament to praise. If this is 
somewhat of an exaggeration, it serves at least to emphasize the 
frequent expressions of trust which characterize the lament. In 
some cases it would seem as if the theme of trust has been lifted 
out to form a literary type all its own; cf. Ps 23, 62, 91. Among the 
communal laments can be counted Ps 74 and 79. They complain 
to the Lord about some national disaster, and try to motivate God 
to intervene in favor of the suffering people.  
 Other Psalms are clearly classified on account of content, 
and they may be in themselves laments or Psalms of thanksgiving. 
Among the “royal” Psalms that deal directly with the currently 
reigning king, are Ps 20, 21, and 72. Many of the royal Psalms 
were given a messianic interpretation by Christians. In Jewish 
tradition they were preserved, even after kingship had disap-
peared, because they were read in the light of the Davidic cove-
nant reported in 2 Sm 7. Certain Psalms are called wisdom Psalms 
because they seem to betray the influence of the concerns of the 
ages (cf. Ps 37, 49), but there is no general agreement as to the 
number of these prayers. Somewhat related to the wisdom Psalms 
are the “torah” Psalms, in which the torah (instruction or law) of 
the Lord is glorified (Ps 1; 19:8–14; 119). Ps 78, 105, 106 can be 
considered as “historical” Psalms. Although the majority of the 
Psalms have a liturgical setting, there are certain prayers that may 
be termed “liturgies,” so clearly does their structure reflect a litur-
gical incident (e.g., Ps 15, 24). 
 It is obvious that not all of the Psalms can be pigeon-
holed into neat classifications, but even a brief sketch of these 
types help us to catch the structure and spirit of the Psalms we 
read. It has been rightly said that the Psalms are “a school of pray-
er.” They not only provide us with models to follow, but inspire us 
to voice our own deepest feelings and aspirations.			 	 								Calendar 
       Wednesday November 9   7-8pm – Psalms 1-72 
       Wednesday, December 7  7-8pm – Psalms 73-150 
        Wednesday, January 4     7-8pm  - Proverbs  
   Fr. Thomas 

We recently had all the chairs in the 
Church Hall cleaned.  As you can see from 
the before pictures they were very stained.  
Thankfully the cleaning took care of all the 

stains and the chairs look great.  Going 
forward let’s all make an effort to clean up 
any spills as they happen so our chairs stay 
clean.  The cost of cleaning the chairs was 
$465.00.  Thank you for your continued 

generosity. 

           BEFORE      AFTER 


